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Midtown Residents Association Neighborhood Newsletter
WINTER 2008____________________________________________________________________________________________
Visit our web site at http://www.midtownresidents.org/

FROM THE OUTGOING CHAIR: Sheri Furman 
This is our report to our community about our activities and accomplishments in 2007.
Meetings & Events:  We held or co-hosted several meetings and events:
	January
	· MRA focused on the recent Baby Boomer Phenomena in Palo Alto.  Speakers from Avenidas, CAR and the JCC described current services and potential future ones.

	February
	· With PAN and the City, MRA sponsored a Pandemic Flu presentation.
· MRA sponsored a Hoover Park Renovation Capital Improvement Project public meeting.

	March
	· MRA presented the Mitchell Park Library/Community Center plans.
· MRA held meetings to discuss the new role of block preparedness coordinator.

	May
	· MRA hosted a lively evening of information and discussion around energy efficiency and green remodeling.

	July
	· MRA organized the PAN (Palo Alto Neighborhoods) Emergency Preparedness Faire at the Chili Cook-off.

	August
	· MRA hosted a National Night Out party in Hoover Park.

	September
	· MRA participated in the second annual Midtown Summer Festival.

	October
	· MRA hosted the eighth Annual Midtown Ice Cream Social.
· With PAN, MRA helped present the City Council Candidates' Forum.

	November
	· MRA participated in a state wide drill called Golden Guardian to assess readiness in an emergency.


Meetings with the City:  We attended and spoke at City Council and other board meetings on:
· Alma Plaza

· VTA Community Meetings for Palo Alto Transit Services (Bus Line 88)
· New retail/office building at the former ARCO site

· Emergency Preparedness
· Greer Park (on finishing it), Seale Park (install bathrooms) and Hoover Park (needed renovations)

Additional Efforts:
· Emergency Preparedness—served on the Mayor’s Red Ribbon Committee, chaired the PAN Emergency Preparedness Committee and worked with the City to choose the new Community Alerting & Notification System.
· History of Midtown—we continued to compile this and hope to publish it this year.
· Served on the Storm Drain Oversight Committee and as one of the PAN (Palo Alto Neighborhoods) co-chairs.
· Welcomed the Emerson School/Early Learning Center to its new location on West Bayshore next to Greer Park.
· Worked with Public Works to install a gate at the Sterling Canal entrance on Loma Verde to prevent dumping

· Sent out over 45 enews letters (to more than 900 households) and updated the website weekly.
FROM THE INCOMING CHAIR: Peggy Kenny 
Greetings, Midtown Residents!

Talk about a tough act to follow – Sheri Furman has done an outstanding job as chair of MRA, and I can only hope to achieve what she has!  Thank goodness, she will be the vice-chair, so I will still have her able assistance.

This year we have a new City Council and an exciting array of issues for all citizens to consider: expansion of the medical facilities at Stanford, the possible lease of Cubberley facilities to Foothill College, several new housing developments, renovation of the Mitchell Park Library and Community Center, completion of Greer Park, and much more.  Decisions about these and other activities will have major impacts on Midtown residents. 

Your suggestions and participation are welcome and necessary.  I encourage you to become involved citizens, to support your Midtown Residents Association, and to join with your neighbors to make sure Midtown remains the best place to live in Palo Alto.
You are the eyes and ears for your block!
Is your neighborhood listening?  Watching?  Safe?
by Annette Ashton
We are all familiar with dramatic events in Palo Alto in the last few years – floods, earthquakes, fires – as well as the recent rash of burglaries in Midtown.  In January, a city-wide program for Neighborhood Preparedness was launched with the objective of 1) ensuring resident resilience in the face of any emergency or disaster and 2) to develop a process to communicate with the City about disasters, response and recovery.  This program is a collaboration between the Palo Alto Neighborhoods (PAN) and the City of Palo Alto. 

The heart of this program is the Block Preparedness Coordinator (BPC).  The program trains volunteers as BPCs for each block as well as Neighborhood Preparedness Coordinators (NPC) for each neighborhood (including businesses/districts or other groups).  The goal is for each neighborhood to have at least one Neighborhood Preparedness Coordinator and, so far as possible, BPCs for each block.  A “block” may be 10-50 residences, a building complex, a business or some other logical unit.  Alternates or co-BPCs are also encouraged.

The role of the BPCs is first social.  They will meet their neighbors – perhaps with a block party – and develop a list of their neighbors, including information as names, age(s) of children, pets, phone numbers, email address, special skills, and the nature of any special situations or needs.
The second role is as a communicator in an emergency or disaster.  The BPC is asked to set up a phone tree and an email list so s/he can quickly disseminate information – neighborhood news as well as alerts from the City.  When the phones go out, radios and runners will be used to establish communications to link BPCs to City government.

The final role is during an emergency or disaster.  The BPC will report back to the city (using walkie talkies, i.e., FRS radios) about conditions on the block. 

What does it take to become a BPC?  Just a willingness to help your neighbors and 3 one-hour modules of training: “How to organize your block”, “Communications 101 – How to use FRS walkie talkie radios” and “Damage Assessment”.
The BPC Program is not only relevant in a disaster, but for everyday activities, building social networks in our Midtown neighborhood, deterring crime and preparing for emergencies.  When neighbors know each other, they look out for each other more and work better together.  BPCs are the driving force to make this happen, making our neighborhoods safer places to live. 

Please consider serving as a BPC – the eyes and ears of your neighborhood – to help build an aware, resilient community and to empower ourselves in case of a crisis.
For more information, visit the PAN Block Coordinators web site: http://www.paneighborhoods.org/ep/bpc/bpc.htm.

	How can my block participate?  Recruit a BPC.  Contact Annette Ashton 
for more information. Ashtonannette@gmail.com or 321-8933


MIDTOWN – People define our history…a continuing story…
Midtown Artist Martha Castillo 
Interviewed by Bill Burns

	When I called Martha and asked if I could interview her for the MRA Newsletter, she was delighted.  Since she was leaving the next week, she suggested my visiting her home studio in the next couple of days so I could watch her create her art while she answered my questions.

I first met Martha over 25 years ago when I played racquetball with her husband Tom.  We all lived in Midtown, and my wife Peggy and Martha would occasionally go for neighborhood walks.  I remember Peggy mentioning how Martha would pick up objects along the way to use in the art she was creating at the time.  I mentioned this to Martha on the phone and when I arrived she had one of her early “found art” pieces on display for me. It’s amazing how an artist can pick up “stuff” such as pieces of wood, wire, or a discarded photograph or garden glove and transform this trash into a visually attractive display.
Today she creates “clay monoprints”, or clayprints, as she calls them (See Palo Alto Weekly article April 13th, 2007) in their much larger home on Clara Drive, where she lives, works, and teaches small art classes in the two-car “studio garage.”
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Photo by Bill Burns

	Martha greeted me with a warm welcome and ushered me into the open living room studio which was well lit by 
a skylight and track lighting. It was decorated with several of her works of art along the walls.  This is where she creates her art. She showed me the adjacent storage area which was filled with supplies and art materials, and which had years ago been a dining room. In the center of the studio was a large table filled with the tools of her craft.  A fireplace insert provided the heat and made the room quite comfortable, so I took off my jacket and went to work while watching her create one of her clayprints.  After a few minutes watching I began asking Martha my questions while she created:

Bill:  Peggy used to tell me that when you two went on walks here in Midtown, you would stoop down and pick up 
a leaf, twig, or some discarded item and take them home with you to use in your art.

Martha: (Indicating a piece over the fireplace) Well, I pulled out this sample of my “Sidewalk Art” that you had mentioned on the phone.  Just about everything in this collage was found on the streets as I was walking the neighborhood—everything except for the tissue paper and the black rubber ring which is from a pressure cooker.  There’s a garden glove, a piece of wood…even the photograph I found in the street. Just about everything…even the piece of wood along the top.  This is what I was doing back then, but today I’m doing a fairly new technique called “clayprint or clay monoprint.”

B: Tell me about “clay monoprint.” 

M: Well…it was invented by a Pennsylvania artist named Mitch Lyons about forty years ago. You start with a flat plate of leather-hard stoneware potter’s clay. I mix more clay with water and pigment and paint on the slab to create the desired image. From this image I can create a one-time print, hence “monoprint.” Sometimes I can create a second or third print…but it won’t be the same as the first one. After I’ve created the image I use hand tools to pull the print on to specialized paper. (see photo of print)

B: Well, you’ve sure come a long way from your “Sidewalk Art.”

M: Yes, I have. But I still use found objects in my monoprints as you can see. I use things such as bits of screen or pieces of plastic as stencils to shape the colors as I add them to the slab.

While I watched Martha create a monoprint, I asked her questions about her background and how she chose to become an artist.  She told me that she had always been a visual person who was drawn to the arts.  She grew up outside of Boston, MA, and at five years old wanted to become a ballerina.  She studied ballet for 13 years, and then she moved to theatre and acting, and eventually drifted to a home-based art where she could create and still care for her family.

She moved to Menlo Park, California in 1974, and then to South Palo Alto in 1976.  She and husband Tom purchased their first home on Ellsworth Place in 1978. Aside from a seven-year residence in England, they have been living here in midtown, making them 23 year veterans of our neighborhood.

In the early 1980s she earned a Master’s degree in Art Therapy from Notre Dame College in Belmont.  She then became a full-time artist, and in the spring of 1995 she and Tom moved to Clara Drive.  Two years ago she began teaching art classes in her studio, and last year created a garage studio/classroom where as many as ten students could meet and create under her artistic direction.

Her art has won numerous awards and has been displayed throughout midtown from Mike’s Café, the Mint Leaf, and Gallery House on California Avenue (www.galleryhouse2.com) where she is showing with three other artists from March 4th to the 30th.

I asked her how midtown has changed in the years she has been living here.  She said it used to have more of a “little village feel”, with most of the businesses locally owned like Bergman’s Department Store, Midtown Market, and the Co-op Market.  Now our little Midtown Pharmacy has been replaced by Long’s and Walgreen’s, and Safeway is the only grocery store left in the neighborhood.  She enjoys the locally owned businesses like Sophia’s, Mike’s, Indocine, Palo Alto Café, and so on.  And she’s glad to see the emphasis on children with My Gym, Score, and The Learning Bee; however, she’d like to see more creative art businesses directed to the kids.  She was sad that Let’s Draw did not succeed.  When I mentioned Opal’z, she wasn’t aware of the creative opportunities that await children there…with opportunities to create soaps, lotions, and enjoy creative parties with other neighborhood kids. She said she’d check it out someday.

We’re proud to have Martha Castillo as a resident artist of midtown Palo Alto.  If you have a chance, visit her website www.marthacastillo.net and enjoy pictures of some of her work.  Thanks for the interview, Martha.


Traffic In and Around Midtown by Pam Radin
Midtown Kicks-off new VTA 88 bus service route slated for July

Here’s a reminder to Midtowners regarding a major change to the VTA 88 to bring service back to Midtown in July.  This July, Midtown will see glossy new blue and red VTA community buses circulating around our community.  The new VTA 88 service route has been refined to promote higher ridership aboard smaller community buses, as was successfully instituted in Los Gatos.  New Midtown service will accommodate school children, TKCJL residents, seniors, Midtown merchants, and residents in the south-east corner of Palo Alto.
Midtown’s commitment to use the new service and to build community awareness of the new VTA 88 line in our Midtown area is high.  Midtown plans a VTA event at our General Meeting on June 17th to inform residents about the major changes (Midtown enews will keep you apprized of upcoming dates and venues).
To view the new VTA 88 route, see: http://www.cityofpaloalto.org/civica/filebank/blobdload.asp?BlobID=10089.

A special thank you to those that supported VTA bus service to Midtown.

In Midtown: Crossing Oregon Expressway
Is crossing Oregon Expressway at Middlefield Road a challenge to you at peak commute hours?  A new county improvement project slated to improve safety and traffic flow on Oregon Expressway is planned.  The County Roads Department will initiate a project to improve the service at signalized intersections along Oregon Expressway and look at issues concerning safety.  Midtowners will be invited to the City’s Community Meeting in early April.
Around Midtown:  Traffic Flow Along Charleston/Arastradero

The Charleston-Arastradero project is reaching the second phase of completion with the signalization portion of the project to be activated soon.  The proposed road stripe plan and phase two results for Arastradero Road will soon be reviewed by the Planning and Transportation Commission for interim evaluation.  For now, traffic congestion issues at Charleston and Fabian Roads near the new TKCJL construction will receive additional signs with addition information to come soon.  In the meantime, an alternate route at peak hours is Middlefield Road south to San Antonio Road.
February MRA General Meeting Summary
Stanford University Medical Center Discusses their Plans for “Renovation and Rebuilding for Excellence”
At the February 19, 2008 MRA General Meeting, representatives from the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital and Stanford Hospital and Clinics discussed their plans for renewal of  their facilities in order to address state-mandated seismic safety laws, a critical shortage of beds, changing patient needs, undersized facilities, and the space requirements of new medical technologies and advances in medical care.

Details of the proposed project can be found at www.stanfordpackard.org.  Some of the key highlights of the project are:

· the addition of 144 new beds at Stanford Hospital and Clinics

· the addition of 104 beds at Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital

· a new Emergency Department that serves both hospitals, more than double its current size 

· replacement of outdated laboratory research space at the Stanford School of Medicine

· renovation of the original Palo Alto Hospital on the Hoover Pavilion site to provide new medical office space for community health providers

Midtown residents posed some good questions about issues such as potential traffic and housing impacts; funding for the project and healthcare costs; visual impacts; the relationship of the projects to other medical facilities in the area; emergency preparedness; and the importance of the Level One Trauma Center at the hospitals.  Some spoke of their support for improvements to the Emergency Department, single patient rooms, and more parking.  Others noted the importance of looking at the best ways to mitigate potential project impacts. 

The next major step in the public review process will be the release of the Draft Environmental Impact Report (EIR) which is being prepared independently by the City of Palo Alto.  The EIR is currently scheduled for public review in late summer/early fall of 2008 and then the project will undergo thorough review by the Planning and Transportation Commission, Architectural Review Board, and the City Council.  The City and the Medical Center have already held numerous public meetings on the project and more will be scheduled in the upcoming months.

For more information, please contact Kay Wilson at 650-725-2960 or KayWilson@stanfordmed.org.  MRA will also keep residents apprised of any developments or key meetings.
Get the Latest Midtown News by E-mail or Let Us Know if Your Email Has Changed

If you are not receiving enews updates about events of importance to Midtown, and you would like to, just send your email address, name and phone to MidtownNews@att.net.  If your email has changed, let us know. Send your new address to our enews editor at MidtownNews@ATT.net. You can also share your thoughts on our listserv at http://groups.yahoo.com/group/PaloAltoMidtown.  As a member of the group you can easily send messages to the group by emailing PaloAltoMidtown@yahoogroups.com. 
What’s Going On in Midtown & the City?  Check our website!  www.midtownresidents.org

You’ll find links to:
· Enews

· Upcoming events and meetings

· Emergency Preparedness Resources
· Midtown Businesses

· The Stanford Shopping Center/Medical Center and Police Building projects

· Palo Alto Unified School District School Capacity and Enrollment Growth reports

· Monthly updates on crime

· Monthly Planning & Transportation Issues of Interest
Upcoming Events and Meetings

	· MRA General Meeting – Plans for Foothill College at Cubberley
March 18 – 7pm – Friends Meeting Hall – 957 Colorado

· MRA General Meeting – New VTA 88 Line – June 17

· Midtown Merchants Summer Festival – September 6
· Annual Ice Cream Social – September 14


	Please let us know ( MidtownNews@att.net ) 
if you would like to receive our periodic electronic enews and/or if you have a new email.


[image: image2.png]



Midtown Residents Association

824 Moreno

Palo Alto, CA  94303

Share This Newsletter





With A Friend














Please note the date on your label on this newsletter is the date you last paid or sent a check.


To join or renew online: go to our web site � HYPERLINK "http://www.MidtownResidents.org" ��www.MidtownResidents.org� and click the left icon “Become a Member”.


If by check ($10): make your check out to MRA, and send to our treasurer Sylvia Gartner, at 824 Moreno, Palo Alto, 94303.








